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now as Chairman of the Board. He indefati-
gably guides students through their applica-
tions and promotes the benefits of a Service 
Academy education in general and of the 
Naval Academy in particular. Kerwin always 
has a plan, a program, or an athletic event 
(usually all three at once), sometimes with mu-
sical accompaniment by the U.S. Naval Acad-
emy Gospel Choir, to encourage DC students 
to investigate their possibilities at the Acad-
emies. 

Along with his outstanding service to the 
Academies, Kerwin played a strong role in 
saving the District of Columbia’s War Memo-
rial, was an attorney in the U.S. Department of 
Veterans Affairs and served as director of the 
Mayor’s Office of Veterans Affairs. He has al-
ways been a staunch advocate for the Dis-
trict’s right to govern itself, and, above all, a 
devoted, thoughtful, and a fearsome friend of 
the city and a friend who has my personal re-
spect and admiration. 

I particularly remember Kerwin’s attention to 
his mentor, the late Lt. Cdr. Wesley Brown, 
USNA 1949, the first African American grad-
uate of the Naval Academy. Kerwin helped 
plan the dedication of the field house that 
bears Lt. Cdr. Brown’s name, organized Wes-
ley’s affairs, his care, and his memorial serv-
ice. Kerwin continues to serve as his executor. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
recognizing Cdr. Miller not only with a ‘‘Happy 
Birthday’’ on his 60th birthday, but particularly 
for his service to the country and city, and al-
ways as with ‘‘Go Navy! Beat Army!’’ 

f 

MANDY FULTON AND SUZANNE 
SMITH 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Mandy Fulton 
of Teller Street Gallery and Studio, and Su-
zanne Smith of Food for Thought for receiving 
the 2013 Wheat Ridge Business Association 
Member of the Year Award. 

This award is given to the member or mem-
bers who exemplify the Best in the Organiza-
tion by promoting best business practices and 
for their contribution to the organization and 
the community. Both are successful business 
owners and are receiving this award for their 
volunteer activities to support Feed the Future 
and other local organizations that support our 
children. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Mandy Fulton and Suzanne Smith for this well 
deserved recognition by the Wheat Ridge 
Business Association. Thank you for your 
dedication to our community. 

f 

WEATHERLY, PA 150TH 
ANNIVERSARY 

HON. LOU BARLETTA 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. BARLETTA. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
the borough of Weatherly, Pennsylvania, 
which is celebrating its 150th anniversary on 
October 6, 2013. 

Weatherly is located in Carbon County and 
lies between the Broad and Spring mountains 
on the banks of Hazle Creek. Originally called 
Black Creek, the town’s name was changed to 
Weatherly in 1848 when a local clock-maker, 
David Weatherly, made an agreement with 
town officials that he would build a clock for 
the town if the area adopted his last name. 
While the name change was made, the town 
never received the clock they were promised. 
In 1863, Weatherly split from Lausanne Town-
ship to become its own borough. Today, 
Weatherly boasts over 2,500 residents. 

Mr. Speaker, for 150 years the borough of 
Weatherly has been an integral part of the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and our great 
nation. Therefore, I commend all those citi-
zens who have lived and worked in this beau-
tiful and historic area. 

f 

HONORING DR. KEVIN B. BREWER 

HON. PAUL COOK 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. COOK. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Dr. Kevin B. Brewer of the Faith in the 
Word Christian Center in Twentynine Palms. It 
is an honor to serve the people of the Eighth 
Congressional District, particularly when so 
many people in the district are dedicated to 
serving others. 

Dr. Brewer began his service in 1972 when 
he joined the U.S. Marine Corps Reserve and 
was commissioned as a Second Lieutenant in 
1976 after graduating from Ashland University 
in Ohio. Between 1976 and 1997, Dr. Brewer 
wore the ranks of Second Lieutenant and 
Lieutenant Colonel in the Marine Corps, and it 
was during his overseas tour in Okinawa, 
Japan in 1979 that he rededicated himself to 
God and his calling to minister the gospel. 

In March of 1985, Dr. Brewer began working 
part time as a pastor at Faith in the Word, and 
became the full-time pastor in 1989. Even as 
he was serving members of the Mojave Desert 
community, Dr. Brewer answered the call of 
duty once again in 1990, reporting for active 
military duty in Operation Desert Shield, be-
fore finally retiring from the USMCR in 1997. 

After his retirement, Dr. Brewer has contin-
ued to serve members of his community as 
president of the local Ministerial Association 
and Rotary Club, in addition to his vital work 
as pastor. 

Dr. Brewer is just one example of the many 
community members in the Eighth District who 
have chosen to serve in many ways, and I 
want to thank all of them for their service and 
for honoring me with the chance to represent 
them in Washington, D.C. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE CENTENNIAL 
ANNIVERSARY OF THE IMOGENE 
THEATER IN MILTON, FLORIDA 

HON. JEFF MILLER 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. MILLER of Florida. Mr. Speaker, on be-
half of the United States Congress, it is an 
honor for me to rise today to recognize the 

centennial anniversary of the Imogene Theater 
in Milton, Florida. 

Built by banker Stephen Harvey for $25,000, 
the Imogene is a Renaissance Revival style 
hall that was slated primarily to serve as a 
community center for the performing arts. 
Originally called the Milton Auditorium, the fa-
cility also hosted movies beginning with the si-
lent film, ‘‘The Passion Play.’’ During this time, 
the Imogene remained a central part of the 
Milton community and served as a meeting 
place for Milton residents, even hosting 
speeches by presidential candidate William 
Jennings Bryan in 1916 and again in 1924 
when he made campaign stops in Santa Rosa 
County. 

In 1921 the Milton Auditorium was sold to 
Clyde Gooch. To honor his daughter, he re-
named the facility the Imogene Theater after 
her. In the 1930’s and 40’s, the theater was a 
first-rate movie house, running the era’s most 
popular films. In 1946, however, a new theater 
opened in town, and Imogene’s prominent 
presence in the community began to fade. 

Other businesses occupied the theater until 
1980, but in 1985, the Imogene was pur-
chased for $30,000 by the Santa Rosa Histor-
ical Society, which dedicated great effort and 
time restoring the theater to her old glory. The 
facility reopened and began a new tenure as 
a hub for local arts and community events. 

Tragedy struck the historic landmark the 
evening of January 6, 2009 when a fire broke 
out on the same block as the theater. The be-
loved facility was severely damaged by fires, 
smoke, and water. With the aid of determined 
community support, the Imogene was once 
again restored and continues to be an integral 
part of the Milton community today. 

Mr. Speaker, on behalf of the United States 
Congress, I am proud to celebrate the one 
hundredth anniversary of the Imogene The-
ater. May she have many more years serving 
Northwest Florida. 

f 

ABLE PLANET 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Able Planet 
for receiving the 2013 Wheat Ridge Special 
Recognition Award. 

Able Planet, a Wheat Ridge business that 
designs and manufactures innovative audio 
and communication devices for individuals 
with all levels of hearing was honored by the 
State as one of the growing ‘‘Colorado Com-
panies to Watch’’ at a recent gala in Denver. 
The award recognizes second-stage compa-
nies that are developing valuable products and 
services, creating quality jobs, enriching com-
munities, and creating new industries through-
out the state. Second-stage companies fuel 
the economic fire of Colorado by accounting 
for much of the economic growth and eco-
nomic independence of individuals throughout 
the state. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Able 
Planet for this well deserved recognition by 
the City of Wheat Ridge and the Wheat Ridge 
Business Association. 
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NATIONAL BREAST CANCER 

AWARENESS MONTH 

HON. TED POE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. POE of Texas. Mr. Speaker, October is 
National Breast Cancer Awareness Month. 
This month is devoted to raising awareness 
and educating individuals about breast cancer 
and honor the thousands of women across our 
nation who have been diagnosed, fighting or 
have survived breast cancer. 

Breast cancer is the most common cancer 
among women in the United States. 1 in 8 
women will develop breast cancer over the 
course of her lifetime, and it is estimated that 
this year more than 230,000 cases of breast 
cancer. In the great state of Texas, 13,856 
women were diagnosed with breast cancer in 
2010. 

In the Second District of Texas, I am proud 
of our local hospitals, school districts, and 
non-profits who promote breast cancer aware-
ness and prevention during this month. My 
own staffer and casework manager, Whitney 
Rahim, has been affected personally by this 
disease. Whitney’s mother, Cynthia Bryant, is 
a 5 year breast cancer survivor and a commu-
nity volunteer for the Houston Avon Walk for 
Breast Cancer and the Houston Susan G. 
Komen for the Cure. Whitney and her mother, 
along with friends and family, walk in both 
races to raise funds for breast cancer re-
search, education, screening and treatment. 
Almost everyone we know has been touched 
by this disease. 

Last year, my friend John Garza with the 
Houston Police Department, received news 
that his wife, Virginia had stage 2 breast can-
cer. Virginia, like her husband, is a lifetime 
member of what is referred to in my part of 
Texas as the Poe-leece. It is an informal orga-
nization made up of my longtime friends in the 
Texas law enforcement community. I first met 
Virginia in 1993 at the North Harris County 
Criminal Justice Association breakfast meeting 
in Humble; she was then an agent with the 
DEA (United States Drug Enforcement Admin-
istration). I knew then that Virginia was a fight-
er and survivor. Virginia is a highly trained fed-
eral and state narcotics investigator; she has 
worked for the DEA, Harris County, Texas De-
partment of Public Safety, and Humble Police 
Department. When Virginia was first diag-
nosed, she had just started working as a Sen-
ior Investigator at the Harris County Attorney’s 
Office and had very little sick time accumu-
lated. While receiving chemo treatments for a 
course of six months, she never missed a day 
of work! Virginia and John have five children 
and four grandchildren. One of Virginia’s big-
gest fears was not being present or helpful for 
the birth of their third grandchild, I am happy 
to report that Virginia courageously battled 
cancer and she is cancer free and she re-
cently saw the birth of her fourth grandchild. 

Unfortunately, this disease has hit home for 
another one of our very own from the Houston 
Police Department. Senior Police Officer Linda 
Reichert was diagnosed with breast cancer in 
December of 2011. Every year, she made her 
routine mammogram appointment and on that 
day in December, she never thought she 
would receive the news that she did. Stage 0 
breast cancer. Zero was a small number in 

her mind but it wasn’t until doctors discovered 
stage 2 cancer in her lymph nodes that she 
realized she couldn’t take the small number 
for granted. It was an arduous road to recov-
ery for her. However, after a double mastec-
tomy, intense chemotherapy, and lymph nodes 
removal, she was able to return to a job that 
she is immeasurably passionate about. It was 
more than the medicine and surgeries that led 
her to becoming a breast cancer survivor. Offi-
cer Reichert exuded positive energy and hap-
piness, even during her lowest moments. Hair 
loss and skin deterioration were part of her re-
covery, but with her support team of family, 
friends, coworkers and doctors at her side, 
she beat the odds that come along with this 
disease. Today, she feels top-notch with lots 
of energy and is back at work pushing her 
goal each and every day: making a difference 
in someone’s life, even if it is just one person. 

As a husband and father of three girls, I 
support funding for breast cancer research, 
screening, and treatment programs. I am an 
advocate for organizations that are dedicated 
to educating women about early detection by 
practicing regular self-breast exams and 
scheduling regular mammograms. 

I would like to express my sincere admira-
tion to the 2.8 million breast cancer survivors 
in our country, like Cynthia and Virginia, who 
have demonstrated courage in their personal 
fight against this disease. Their tireless work is 
an inspiration and a reminder that we must 
keep up the fight until there is a cure. 

And that’s just the way it is. 

f 

GREENE COUNTY COURTHOUSE 
CENTENNIAL CELEBRATION 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor the 100th anniversary of the 
Historic Greene County Courthouse in Spring-
field, Missouri. The centennial will be cele-
brated on October 26, 2013. 

The Greene County Courthouse was the 
fourth courthouse built for county use. It was 
moved to the geographical center of the city in 
order to unite the cities of what had been 
North Springfield and Springfield. After many 
political and financial battles, construction 
began in 1909. 

The Historic Greene County Courthouse has 
proved important to economic growth, devel-
opment, and prosperity for the city of Spring-
field and Greene County. The courthouse was 
a key part of the county’s history and will be 
celebrated with displays, demonstrations, sto-
ries of numerous trials, as well as recognizing 
the elected officials who served in this grand 
building over the past 100 years. 

On a personal note, the Greene County 
Courthouse is very special to my family and 
me. My Great Grandfather, Judge Benjamin 
Jacob Diemer, was the presiding judge of the 
county court and helped lead the drive for the 
new courthouse. He was a key figure in get-
ting the courthouse built on its current loca-
tion. 

I am proud to honor the Greene County 
Courthouse’s Centennial Anniversary. 

CHUCK BAROCH 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Chuck Baroch 
for receiving the 2013 Golden Mayor’s Award 
for Excellence. 

This award recognizes extraordinary con-
tributions to the Golden community and is pre-
sented to Chuck Baroch for his long service 
leading the Golden Civic Foundation, which 
supports economic development and nonprofit 
organizations in Golden, and for his 13 years 
on Golden City Council, the last six as mayor. 
He enhanced relationships with the Colorado 
School of Mines and represented Golden well 
in the disputes over the ‘‘Northwest Parkway,’’ 
as well as contributed to the city’s sustain-
ability efforts. He brought an inclusive and 
gentlemanly manner to his interactions. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Chuck Baroch for this well deserved recogni-
tion by Mayor Marjorie Sloan and the City of 
Golden. Thank you for your dedication to our 
community. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF ‘‘NATIONAL 
MANUFACTURING DAY’’ 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
recognition of National Manufacturing Day, 
and to encourage our young people to seri-
ously think about what manufacturing entails. 

According to recent reports, 55 percent of 
manufacturers reported business growth in 
2012 and 63 percent anticipate growth this 
year. Meanwhile, most of their employees are 
at least 45 years old, with retirement on the 
horizon. Within the next decade, three-quar-
ters of the workforce in this sector will need to 
come from Generation Y if the industry is to 
keep growing and evolving at its current rate. 

With statistics like these, companies across 
the nation recognize the need to recruit 
younger generations. For this reason they are 
opening their doors and welcoming our young 
people to tour factories and consider a career 
in manufacturing. By opening their doors, they 
want to educate young people on the skills 
necessary to find manufacturing work, and ad-
vise them that this work still pays better than 
many jobs. 

Take Detroit’s historic rise in automotive 
manufacturing and production as an example. 
Thousands of families found quality good-pay-
ing jobs, with benefits secured through collec-
tive bargaining at the auto plants. Although 
many of the manufacturing jobs that built our 
middle class over the 20th Century were 
shipped overseas, there is a new focus on 
bringing them back by recreating what manu-
facturing in American looks like today. 

Right now, manufacturers are adding jobs at 
the fastest pace it has seen in the last few 
years, ramping up production of ‘‘Made in 
America’’ products. But while the manufac-
turing community is currently in the midst of 
resurgence, they are struggling to find quali-
fied employees to fill these job openings. 
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